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Algeria – Researched and compiled by the Refugee Documentation 
Centre of Ireland on 18 July 2016 
 
Information on the prevalence of domestic violence between July 2011 
and July 2016. What options are available for women who have been 
attacked by their own families? 
 

A presentation by the Cultural Association AMUSNAW to the UN Convention 
on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women, in a 
paragraph headed “Legal framework”, states: 
 

“Algerian law considers that what happens in the home between a married 
couple belongs to the private sphere. There is no mention of “domestic 
violence” in any law, although art. 264 of the penal code mentions the 
punishment of deliberate blows and injuries. Art. 267 refers to violence 
towards parents. 
Therefore: 
- Violence in the marriage does not constitute a specific type of offence. 
- Rape or sexual violence in the couple are not mentioned. 
- A woman victim of domestic violence can address herself to the police or the 
attorney but can decide not to press charges even during a tribunal hearing 
without the State taking any responsibility to prosecute the accused. 
Sometimes the judges even invite the victim not to press charges.” (Cultural 
Association AMUSNAW (January 2012) Presentation of the cultural 
association AMUSNAW to the Committee of the Convention on the 
Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women, p.6) 

 

A report published by the UN Human Rights Council, in a section titled 
“Domestic violence” (paragraph 13), states: 
 

“Violence in the family remains the most pervasive manifestation of violence 
against women and girls. Unless it results in serious injury, domestic violence 
is not perceived as a problem warranting legal intervention and, as a result, is 
endured in silence and remains largely invisible.” (UN Human Rights Council 
(19 May 2011) Report of the Special Rapporteur on violence against women, 
its causes and consequences, Rashida Manjoo - Addendum - Mission to 
Algeria, p.7) 

 

In paragraph 14 this report states: 
 

“In 2006, a national survey on violence against women by the Delegate 
Minister for the Family and the Status of Women revealed that 9.4 per cent of 
Algerian women aged between 19 and 64 years had encountered physical 
violence often or daily within the family, and that 31.4 per cent had been 
regularly subjected to threats of physical or psychological violence. The 
survey also found that marital rape and other forms of sexual abuse existed, 
with 10.9 per cent of women admitting having been subjected to forced sexual 
relationships on more than one occasion by their intimate partners. While 
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domestic violence runs across lines of class and education, poor women or 
women with little education experience greater vulnerability. Widows and 
women who are separated or divorced were found to be at a particularly high 
risk of violence, as they are often deprived of family and community support 
and live in very precarious situations. Husbands and intimate partners were 
largely identified as the main perpetrators, followed by other family members, 
including fathers, brothers and in-laws.” (ibid, p.7) 

 

See also paragraph 15 which states: 
 

“Two recent studies conducted by support centres (centres d’écoute),13 
which are operated by civil society organizations, confirmed similar 
prevalence rates as those found by the 2006 national survey. The findings 
reveal that, among women who seek support, higher levels of violence are 
found among married women aged between 25 and 44 years, having two or 
more children and who do not work outside the home, despite having 
completed secondary or higher studies. While psychological and physical 
violence are the most widely reported forms of abuse (86 and 68 per cent of 
cases, respectively), most women seeking support indicated that they had 
been subjected to multiple forms of violence. Sexual violence constitutes 35 
per cent of all cases reported, 17 per cent of which are cases of marital rape 
and 4 per cent are cases of incest. The findings also reveal that women in 
unregistered religious marriages experience heightened vulnerability to 
violence and abuse, and have more difficulty in ending an abusive 
relationship owing to lack of support, alternative housing, and legal protection, 
compared with women who have entered into registered civil marriages.” 
(ibid, p.8) 

 

A report from Amnesty International, in a section titled “Marital Rape and 
Other Violence Within the Family”, states: 
 

“Violence within the family can be prosecuted under Articles 264 to 276 of the 
Penal Code, which prescribe penalties ranging from fines to imprisonment, 
according to the seriousness of the injuries caused to the survivor, for violent 
acts committed by one person against another. Article 264 prescribes a 
penalty of one to five years’ imprisonment and a fine for violent acts that lead 
to illness of the victim or an incapacity to work for more than 15 days. A 
medical certificate by a medical doctor is needed to prove this in court, a 
requirement that creates another barrier for survivors of sexual and gender-
based violence to access justice and for the prosecution of perpetrators of 
sexual violence in the domestic sphere. Violent acts that do not render the 
victim unable to work for more than 15 days are considered misdemeanours 
unless they were premeditated, as in an ambush, or when a weapon was 
used (Article 266).” (Amnesty International (25 November 2014) Algeria: 
Comprehensive Reforms Needed to End Sexual and Gender-Based Violence 
Against Women and Girls, p.13) 

 

In a section titled “Lack of Data and Evidentiary Obstacles” this report states: 
 

“In addition, both Algerian women’s rights organizations and the UN Special 
Rapporteur on violence against women have expressed concerns that a lack 
of protection of victims and witnesses deters women from seeking criminal 
prosecutions in cases of domestic violence and sexual harassment. For 
instance, no provisions exist to prevent a spouse who has committed sexual 
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violence on his wife when she has lodged a complaint from approaching her. 
The Algerian authorities should put in place comprehensive measures to 
ensure the protection of survivors and witnesses from harassment and 
retaliation, so as to improve the prosecution of cases of sexual violence.” 
(ibid, p.16) 

 

The 2015 US Department of State Country report on Algeria, in a section titled 
“Women”, states: 
 

“Domestic violence was widespread. The law states that a person claiming 
domestic abuse must visit a ‘forensic physician’ for an examination to 
document injuries and that the physician must determine that the victim 
suffered from injuries that ‘incapacitated’ the person for 15 days. The law also 
requires that the physician provide the victim with a 'certificate of incapacity' 
attesting to the injuries, which the victim presents to authorities as the basis of 
the criminal complaint. 

 
According to statistics released by the Surete Nationale (DGSN), 7,091 
women were victims of violence in the first nine months of 2014. Out of this 
total, authorities reported 5,160 cases of repeated physical abuse and 4,113 
cases of domestic violence. The Ministry of Justice announced that it 
prosecuted 15,707 men in 2014 for domestic violence, although the 
sentences were unknown. According to statistics stemming from women’s 
advocacy groups published in the local press, between 100 and 200 women 
die each year from domestic violence. 

 
The Information and Documentation Center on the Rights of Children and 
Women (CIDDEF), a network of local organizations that promoted the rights 
of women, managed call centers in 15 provinces and reported that each 
center received 500-600 calls during the year from female victims of violence 
seeking assistance. 

 
In December the Council of the Nation adopted a law that strengthened 
punishments for violence against women. The law introduced sentences of 
one to 20 years’ imprisonment for domestic violence and six months to two 
years’ incarceration for men who withheld property or financial resources from 
their spouses. While supporting the draft law, AI and domestic women’s rights 
groups criticized its ‘forgiveness’ clause that permitted the annulment of 
charges if the abused spouse pardoned her husband.” (US Department of 
State (13 April 2016) 2015 Country Reports on Human Rights Practices – 
Algeria, pp.29-30) 

 

A report from Agence France Presse states: 
 

“Algeria's parliament passed a law Thursday criminalising domestic violence 
against women in a vote harshly criticised by conservatives as intruding on 
the intimacy of couples and contrary to Islamic values. The law also 
safeguards the financial interests of married women and introduces the 
concept of harassment. Under the law, any husband injuring his wife can be 
punished by up to 20 years in prison, depending on the extent of injuries, and 
allows a judge to hand down life sentences for attacks resulting in death. It 
also provides for imprisonment of up to two years for any husband acting to 
‘dispose of the assets or financial resources’ of his wife.” (Agence France 
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Presse (5 March 2015) Algeria passes law banning domestic violence against 
women) 

 

The Human Rights Watch report on Algeria for the events of 2015, in a 
paragraph headed “Women’s Rights”  states: 
 

“The People’s National Assembly, the lower chamber of parliament, adopted 
a draft law in March to amend the penal code to criminalize physical violence 
against a spouse and sexual harassment in public spaces, but amid 
opposition from Islamist and conservative parties by September, the Senate 
had still to debate and vote on the proposed law. There is no other specific 
law on domestic violence that provides measures to protect individuals from 
domestic violence, including allowing authorities to issue temporary protection 
orders for victims. Marital rape is not explicitly recognized as a crime under 
Algerian law.” (Human Rights Watch (27 January 2016) World Report 2016: 
Algeria) 

 

An article from The Arab Weekly states: 
 

“Violence is growing in Algeria. According to police records, in 2014, more 
than 58% of physical abuses against women stemmed from domestic 
violence. Every year, between 100 to 200 women die from domestic 
violence. In March 2015, the Algerian parliament passed a bill criminalising 
domestic violence against women after one of the most contested and 
controversial parliamentary debates ever. The debate split along secularist 
and Islamist lines. According to Islamists, the bill intrudes on the intimacy of 
couples and is contrary to Islamic values. According to a deputy from al 
Adala, ‘Hijab should be mandatory in public because nudity is the reason for 
sexual harassment’. For Islamists and other conservative groups, ‘this law 
will break up the family’. The bill would not have passed without intense 
government pressure. However, the law includes a clause on pardoning that 
some see as a message of impunity, since it allows ending criminal 
prosecution if the victim offers forgiveness. Amnesty International requested 
an amendment to remove the clause as it was ‘a dangerous precedent’.” (The 
Arab Weekly (27 November 2015) The struggle of Algerian women v 
domestic violence) 

 

An article from the Middle East Monitor states: 
 

“Algeria has published the provisions of a law banning violence against 
women in the official gazette, which effectively puts the law into force. The 
law punishes domestic violence and violence against women, including acts 
of sexual harassment. Under the new law, harassing women in public places 
is punishable with three to six months in prison, Algeria’s Shorouk newspaper 
reported on Monday. The punishment increases to three years in prison if the 
victim is a minor. The new law punishes domestic violence with one to three 
years in prison and allows the judge to sentence the perpetrator to death if 
the assault resulted in the death of the victim. According to police reports, 
more than 7,300 cases of violence against women were reported in Algeria 
during the first nine months of last year, including 5,350 cases of physical 
violence.” (Middle East Monitor (MEMO) (26 January 2016) Algeria puts new 
law banning violence against women into action) 

 

A report from CBC News states: 
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“A new Algerian law came into effect this week punishing violence against 
women and sexual harassment, in a victory for feminist groups that had 
fought for years for the legislation. The law, effective from Monday, had been 
blocked by the Senate for eight months amid resistance from conservative 
Muslims who view it as interference in family affairs. It's the fruit of a long 
struggle by feminist organizations in the North African country that have been 
fighting against a spike in attacks against women in recent years. The article 
has the potential to be extremely robust in handing down heavy penalties for 
acts of domestic violence and also for harassment of women in the streets. It 
is aimed specifically at ‘the spouse.’” (CBS News (2 February 2016) New law 
in Algeria punishes violence against women) 

 

This response was prepared after researching publicly accessible information 
currently available to the Research and Information Unit within time 
constraints. This response is not and does not purport to be conclusive as to 
the merit of any particular claim to refugee status or asylum. Please read in 
full all documents referred to. 
 
References: 
 

Agence France Presse (5 March 2015) Algeria passes law banning domestic 
violence against women 
https://www.yahoo.com/news/algeria-passes-law-banning-violence-against-
women-150731535.html?ref=gs 
(Accessed 18 July 2016) 
 
Amnesty International (25 November 2014) Algeria: Comprehensive Reforms 
Needed to End Sexual and Gender-Based Violence Against Women and Girls 

https://www.amnesty.org/download/Documents/212000/mde280102014en.pdf 
(Accessed 18 July 2016) 
 
The Arab Weekly (27 November 2015) The struggle of Algerian women v 
domestic violence 
http://www.thearabweekly.com/?id=2938 
(Accessed 18 July 2016) 
 
CBS News (2 February 2016) New law in Algeria punishes violence against 
women 
http://www.cbsnews.com/news/new-law-in-algeria-punishes-violence-against-
women/ 
(Accessed 18 July 2016) 
 
Cultural Association AMUSNAW (January 2012) Presentation of the cultural 
association AMUSNAW to the Committee of the Convention on the 
Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women 
http://www.ecoi.net/file_upload/1930_1335365629_amusnaw-algerie-for-the-
sessioncedaw51-en.pdf 
(Accessed 18 July 2016) 
 
 

https://www.yahoo.com/news/algeria-passes-law-banning-violence-against-women-150731535.html?ref=gs
https://www.yahoo.com/news/algeria-passes-law-banning-violence-against-women-150731535.html?ref=gs
https://www.amnesty.org/download/Documents/212000/mde280102014en.pdf
http://www.thearabweekly.com/?id=2938
http://www.cbsnews.com/news/new-law-in-algeria-punishes-violence-against-women/
http://www.cbsnews.com/news/new-law-in-algeria-punishes-violence-against-women/
http://www.ecoi.net/file_upload/1930_1335365629_amusnaw-algerie-for-the-sessioncedaw51-en.pdf
http://www.ecoi.net/file_upload/1930_1335365629_amusnaw-algerie-for-the-sessioncedaw51-en.pdf


6 

 

Human Rights Watch (27 January 2016) World Report 2016: Algeria 
https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2016/country-chapters/algeria 
(Accessed 18 July 2016) 
 
Middle East Monitor (MEMO) (26 January 2016) Algeria puts new law banning 
violence against women into action 
https://www.middleeastmonitor.com/20160126-algeria-puts-new-law-banning-
violence-against-women-into-action/ 
(Accessed 18 July 2016) 
 
UN Human Rights Council (19 May 2011) Report of the Special Rapporteur 
on violence against women, its causes and consequences, Rashida Manjoo - 
Addendum - Mission to Algeria 
http://www.refworld.org/docid/4ef1aa952.html 
(Accessed 18 July 2016) 
 
US Department of State (13 April 2016) 2015 Country Reports on Human 
Rights Practices – Algeria 
http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/253129.pdf 
(Accessed 18 July 2016) 
 
Sources Consulted 
 
Amnesty International 
Electronic Immigration Network 
European Country of Origin Information Networks 
Google 
Human Rights Watch 
Immigration and Refugee Board of Canada 
Lexis Nexis 
Refugee Documentation Centre Query Database 
UNHCR Refworld 
US Department of State 
 

https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2016/country-chapters/algeria
https://www.middleeastmonitor.com/20160126-algeria-puts-new-law-banning-violence-against-women-into-action/
https://www.middleeastmonitor.com/20160126-algeria-puts-new-law-banning-violence-against-women-into-action/
http://www.refworld.org/docid/4ef1aa952.html
http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/253129.pdf

